TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

January 17, 2019
(UNAPPROVED)

Present:
Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Christopher Warren, Carol Fachini, and Michael Denault.

Daniel J. Potvin was not present.

Visitors:
Deborah Darling.


Joan Levine, and Tyna Senecal, Finance Committee.


David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Coordinator. 


Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  There were no additions or changes to the agenda.

MINUTES

Dave Tatro asked for a change in the January 3, 2019 minutes.  Under Road Conditions, #5 should read “Nancy Bushika” reminds everyone to refrain from plowing snow across town roads, not Dave Tatro.

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the regular meeting minutes of January 3, 2019 as revised.  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

SELECTBOARD ORDERS

The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #3  $  9,140.04   payroll 

WARRANT #4  $35,236.36   accounts payable

FINANCIALS

The Selectboard reviewed and confirmed financial statements for the month of December.

ROAD  CONDITIONS

1.  The new truck should be here by the end of next week.  It is finished but they are waiting for the plow to come in.

2.  The Ford continues to give trouble.  At some point it will have to go in for repair but they need it on the road right now.
3.  Nancy Bushika received two complaints about snow plowing from last week’s storm and she has talked to Dave Tatro already.  People should not be calling Dave Tatro at home with complaints.  When people call his home angry and his wife and children have to hear someone berate him on the answering machine it’s hurtful.  Mike Denault suggested he consider an unlisted phone number.  He doesn’t want to do that in case someone needs to reach him in an emergency.  Dave Tatro said there is a lot of pettiness going on.  He would like the Selectboard to go out and look at the situation when they receive a complaint.  The Selectboard asks anyone who has a complaint or problem to come to a Selectboard meeting or send a letter to the Selectboard.
4.  Nancy Bushika was approached by someone recently who praised how well our town roads are taken care of.
5.  The treasurer advised that the town continues to be billed for warranty work done on the Ford last year at Carbone Ford.  Lithia Motors bought Carbone in Bennington and continues to bill us for the work.  Both Dave Tatro and Lori Shepard have repeatedly sent them copies of the documentation showing that the manifold assembly work was done under warranty.  The board feels this could be considered a form of harassment and asked Lori Shepard to send Lithia a letter by certified mail with the documentation.
RECYCLING

1.  Nancy Bushika attended the recent alliance meeting.  Trevor Mance from TAM was not there to talk to him about finding a used compactor for the town.  She will contact him by phone.
2.  The trial program of resurfacing the road with a mixture of asphalt shingles and aggregate is complete.  It seemed to work well in Dorset but not very well in Pownal.  They are interested in trying some more roads in a third town.  Dave Tatro was not interested in having them come to Stamford.

3.  There was a lot of discussion about plastics and polystyrene at the alliance meeting.  They want to ban plastic straws and want towns to adopt an ordinance to ban plastic bags in their stores.  The consensus was to let the state create legislation and enforce it.  Mike Denault said he was not a fan of banning laws.
4.  Dave Tatro questioned the bill from TAM.  The town is being charged $183.00 for organics collection at the transfer station and $30.00 for compost collection at the school.  He doesn’t think they have billed us for school compost in the past.  Lori Shepard will contact TAM.
EQUALIZATION STUDY/REAPPRAISAL

Nancy Bushika, Sally Bohl and Lori Shepard met with Chris Landon, the state’s District Advisor, this morning.  Nancy Bushika explained how the state calculates the town’s CLA (Common Level of Appraisal) and COD (Coefficient of Dispersion).  There is no room to negotiate with the state and in July we will receive an order to reappraise.  The time frame is about three years.  Readsboro sent out letters to reappraisal firms and they only received one response.  They have about 772 parcels and received a quote of about $68,000.00.  We have a similar amount of parcels.  Debbie Darling stated that the town really needs to reappraise.  Stamford will begin the process of sending out letters to obtain bids.
BUDGET REVIEW

1.  Nancy Bushika noticed that a $25.00 stipend has been budgeted for all appointed positions except the Green Up Day Coordinator.  The Selectboard agreed to add $25.00 to the budget for this position.

2.  Dave Tatro would like to remove the $16,461.00 budgeted to make the first payment on the new truck.  We anticipated receiving and paying for the new truck in 2018 with the first loan payment due in 2019.  Since the truck will not be ready until 2019, the first payment will not be due until 2020.  The board agreed to remove the line item from the highway budget.
SELECTBOARD REPORT

The Selectboard reviewed the latest draft of the Selectboard Report for inclusion in the Town Report.  

TOWN MEETING

The board discussed alternating the order of the town and school March meeting in future years.  Bill Levine will discuss this with the School Directors.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
Bill Levine attended the emergency planning meeting in North Adams.  They will be training first responders to respond to people in the autism spectrum.  They reminded everyone to update their town emergency plans which we do after the March election.  They discussed updating the list of people with special needs and considered whether equipment such as folding wheelchairs should be included in emergency shelters.  They also spoke of local clinics supported by paramedics instead of doctors.

WEBSITE POLICY

The policy will be reviewed and signed at the next meeting.

STAMFORD/CLARKSBURG SCHOOL MERGER

1.  The Interstate Merger Committee has announced there will be an informational joint town meeting held at the Clarksburg School on Tuesday, January 22, 2019 at 6:30 p.m.  All are invited to attend.  There will be a   presentation by PCG-Public Consulting Group to outline the process for the feasibility study of the proposed interstate school merger between Clarksburg and Stamford.  This study should research and determine all the costs, implications, educational opportunities and scenarios of the proposed merger.
2.  The Public Consulting Group would like to meet with school personnel on Wednesday, January 23, 2019 at 10 a.m.  Cindy Lamore has asked if a couple Selectboard members could also attend this meeting.  Carol Fachini and Nancy Bushika volunteered.

CERTIFICATE OF HIGHWAY MILEAGE

MOTION by Chris Warren to accept and sign the Certificate of Highway Mileage.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  There have been no mileage changes since last year.
UNIFORM MUNICIPAL EXCESS WEIGHT PERMIT

The board approved a Uniform Municipal Excess Weight Permit application from Newport Sand & Gravel, Inc. / Carroll Concrete Co., Inc.   The appropriate fee and insurance information was received from the applicant.

STATE MAPPING PROJECT

The town clerk has been contacted by three mapping firms interested in submitting bids to the state for the state-wide town mapping project.  Although the Listers and Selectboard have objected to the program for the past several years, the state is paying for the GIS data to be obtained.  The town has the option of paying for their own set of paper maps.  If we purchase paper maps, it is recommended that we budget funds every year for the contractor to update the maps each year.  The town clerk’s concern is that these maps are not surveys, they will not hold up in court, and the state will not back them.  She is worried about the cost to our residents and our town that discrepancies in acreage could create.  If the contractor calculates a different acreage than the town’s grand list, it will be costly to our residents to pay for a survey to determine the actual acreage.  It could also be costly to the town to have to defend the new calculated acreage.  The contractors have advised that this is a four to six month process and they will want to photograph the town maps and surveys and will need copies of the deeds.  This will be very time consuming for the town office staff.  The Selectboard supported the town clerk charging the state allowed $2.00/hour fee for copying as well as $1.00 per copy regardless of whether it is obtained by photograph or copy machine.  They also agreed with the clerk that no records should leave the town office.  The Selectboard decided not to obtain copies of the tax maps and will continue to use our grand list information.
WARNING AND WARRANT

The town clerk has not received any petitions to place articles on the warrant.  The state has eliminated the elected Grand Juror position.  The Selectboard removed the position from the warning and the paragraph from the Selectboard report. Chris Warren and the board thanked the Finance Committee for their help throughout the budget process.

MOTION by Chris Warren to accept and sign the warning for the Town of Stamford which reflects the 2019 proposed budget and the articles to be voted at town meeting.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

NEMRC  CONTRACT

Nancy Bushika noted that the contract with the NEMRC assessor states that he will review all permits and evaluate those homes/updates.  John Tiffany from NEMRC advised that he is too busy and did not have time in the fall to visit the camps and review the homes with changes.  Ed Clodfelter from NEMRC also advised that NEMRC has so much work, they will have even less time this spring than they did last fall.  The Selectboard will send a letter to NEMRC asking that they uphold their end of the contract and schedule time to review the permits and visit the improved property in town.

MOTION by Carol Fachini to adjourn.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
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REMINDERS

1.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org.

2.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
PETITIONS FOR WARRANT ARTICLES & ELECTED POSITIONS

The deadline for filing petitions with the town clerk for warrant articles to be included in the town meeting warning is Thursday, January 17, 2019.  These petitions must be signed by 5% of the registered voters or at least 33 signatures.    V.S.A. 17:2642(a)

The required signatures on a petition to run for an elected office are 1% of the registered voters or at least 7 signatures.  The deadline for filing these petitions with the Town Clerk is Monday, January 28, 2019, at 5:00 p.m.  Nominating papers may be picked up at the Town Office.   V.S.A. 17:2681(a) (b).

Elected positions to be filled this year are:



Town Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine)


School Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine)


Selectboard member - 3 year term  (Michael Denault)


Selectboard member - 2 year term  (Nancy Bushika)


School Director - 3 year term  (Jessica Tatro)
                             School Director – 2 year term  (Erika Bailey)


Auditor - 3 year term  (vacant)


Auditor - 2 year term  (vacant)


Auditor - 1 year term  (vacant)


Collector of Delinquent Taxes - 1 year term  (Sally Bohl)


Town Agent - 1 year term  (Sheila Lawrence)


Cemetery Commissioner - 1 year remaining on a 3 year term  (Sally Bohl)


Library Trustee - 5 year term  (Caroline Burch)
Voting will be held on Tuesday, March 5, 2019 from 10 a.m. to 7 p.m. at the Stamford Elementary School.  Applications for addition to the checklist will be accepted during regular town office hours and throughout election day.

Absentee ballots will be available until 5:00 p.m. on Monday, March 4, 2019.  Please call the town office at 694-1361.

Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member, please review the expiring appointed positions in the town report and contact a member of that board or the Selectboard.








